Children’s Schools and Young People’s Scrutiny Committee 

3 November 2005 Agenda item 11

INFORMATION BULLETIN

The following topics have been identified as being of interest to the Committee.  Councillors may wish to obtain further information by ringing the person indicated against each item.  The Bulletin will be taken in conjunction with the Cabinet Forward Plan and the Committee’s own forward work programme.

1. Youth Justice including SCC responsibilities

Suffolk Youth Offending Service (YOS) works with young people and other agencies to prevent offending, intervene early, provide intensive community supervision, reduce use of custody, reduce re-offending, ensure the swift administration of justice and ensure effective and rigorous assessment.  The 2005/06 (annual) Youth Justice plan outlines the actions that the service will take to meet the 14 key performance indicators set by the Youth Justice board.  The YOS does not provide education, training or employment, neither does it provide mental health services or appropriate accommodation.  Without the support of other agencies within the county, the YOS is unable to deliver to the key performance indicators.  Any reduction in performance can ultimately lead to a reduction in the core grant paid by the National Youth Justice Board to the YOS.

Every aspect of the work with young people completed by practitioners employed by or seconded to the YOS is governed by a set of national standards.  A number of the performance measures are linked directly to the timeliness of us meeting these national standards.

The Prolific and other Priority Offenders strategy, launched last year by the government, includes a strand (Prevent and Deter) directly aimed at preventing offending by young people.  Ownership and monitoring of this strategy falls to the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnerships (CDRPs) with the YOS as lead agency.  The YOS does not have additional resources on its own to deliver the preventative activities that will enable the Prevent and Deter strand to succeed.  It is implicit in the guidance that accompanies the strategy that all agencies within the county work together to ensure that young people are prevented and deterred from becoming involved in criminal behaviour and of becoming the super-prolific offenders of the future.

Suffolk County Council has responsibilities to monitor the performance of the YOS and to ensure that multi-agency activity takes place to support the work of the YOS.

In 2004 the Caring and Protecting Overview and Scrutiny Committee examined specific aspects of the Youth Offending Service performance (paper C04/5), where performance had dropped below target.  The Committee emphasised that a number of agencies within the county needed to assist and support young people if the YOS was to achieve its targets.  

Possible areas for scrutiny
The Committee may again want to scrutinise those aspects of performance that drop below the targets set by the Youth Justice Board.  Performance is reported to and monitored by the Youth Justice Board regional manager and the Suffolk Youth Offending Service Task Group, made up of senior managers from all the agencies that support the YOS in delivering to its targets.

Key dates and timings

11 March 2004 - was considered by the Caring & Protecting Overview & Scrutiny Committee (C04/5)

Contact officer

Allister Hart, Head of Youth Offending Service 01473 265176

Jill Sharp, Scrutiny Officer, 01473 264331

2. Youth Matters Green Paper

The Youth Matters Green Paper is a consultation paper primarily about improving opportunities for all 13-19 year olds.  This mostly affects the role of Connexions and the statutory and voluntary youth services, and promotes the idea that Connexions Services should be integrated within Children and Young People’s Trusts.  Suffolk is well on the way to planning this approach as part of the integration of Children and Young People’s Services.

Empowering young people: things to do and places to go – the paper proposes that Trusts should develop a clear “youth offer” of opportunities for young people, supported by the piloting and development of ‘youth opportunity cards’ and ‘opportunity Funds’ to be spent by young people on local projects which they identify.  The paper also suggests that statutory guidance on national standards should be developed for activities that all young people would benefit from accessing.

Young people as citizens: making a contribution – encouraging young people to volunteer and become more involved in their communities.  Promoting peer mentoring and extending the idea of earning points/credits to be exchanged for a choice of reward.  

Supporting choices: information, advice and guidance (IAG) – minimum expectations that each young person and their parents should receive, funding to transfer from the Connexions Service to local authorities, who would also be responsible for commissioning IAG for those who do not attend, or have left school and for providing a range of local information services for all young people.  

All young people achieving: reforming targeted support – every young person who needs support to have a nominated lead professional to ensure support is co-ordinated, convenient and integrated.  A tell-your-story-only-once assessment process, improving access, funding through Children’s Trusts can be used more flexibly to take the lead on key issues such as tackling teenage pregnancy.  Once again, planning for delivery of this approach is already under way in Suffolk under integrated Children and Young People’s Service.
Possible areas for scrutiny

Suffolk County Council’s response to the Green paper proposals is suggested in the Cabinet Paper C05/47.  The proposals are likely to become law early in 2006.  The committee may wish to consider scrutinising Suffolk County Council’s implementation of the white paper once it is published (no date at present).

Key dates and timings

SCC Cabinet 27 October 2005.  Consultation period until 4 November 2005.  

Contact officer

Brendan Loughran, Executive Director, Connexions Suffolk 01473 216901

Jill Sharp, Scrutiny Officer, 01473 264331

3. Towards a Children's Trust (formerly Children's Futures)

In 2001 the Children’s Futures initiative was established in Suffolk. Children’s Futures is about working in partnership to find new ways of providing services for children.  Its key purpose has been to develop co-ordinated services which are accessible, focus on early intervention and take account of the child as a whole, for children and their families in Suffolk. 

The Children and Young People’s Strategic Partnership was established to oversee this process and it has achieved a great deal in bringing all relevant organisations together to work towards this shared aim.

There is now a national legislative basis to take forward these aims. The Children Act 2004, supported by government guidance documents issued under the heading of  “Every Child Matters”, and the National Service Framework for Children’s Health Services, require local authorities and PCTs to work towards a joint commissioning Children’s Trust by 2008.  The national framework indicates that this should lead to integrated local services to improve overall outcomes for all children, and increase early identification and support for children in need.

The Children’s Trust

The legislation also expects the Children’s Trust to harness the resource and efforts of schools, GPs, district authorities, the police, voluntary, independent and community organisations. 

Emerging guidance from Government sees the Children’s Trust, led by the local authority, to be primarily a mechanism for joint planning and commissioning of integrated children’s services, across the whole spectrum of need. It will require pooled budgets and joint accountability between the main statutory bodies.

Delivering Services

The central expectation of the Children Act is that this will then lead to integrated local services, supporting access to, and improvements in, the “universal” services which are available to all children and young people. These include primary health care, early years, schools, youth and community activities.

A common assessment framework will underpin additional support for children and young people in need, at risk, or requiring specialist interventions.  There will be a system of lead professionals who will coordinate packages of care and support provided by a range of specialists.

The integrated, local and specialist services can be either procured or delivered by the Children’s Trust, according to best value and quality assurance.  It is likely that there will be a mixed economy of local authority, health, voluntary and private sector organisations.

The Role of Schools and GPs

The national expectations of the relationship between the local authority and schools are set out in the DfES Five Year Strategy.  This encourages federation and collaborative arrangements between schools to commission support and additional services.  The local authority retains accountability for support and challenge to ensure continued school improvement.  This, along with the extended schools strategy, means that schools will play a significant role as commissioners, providers and partners in the new Children’s Trust.  Practice led commissioning by GPs, also means that a new relationship must be forged with local doctors in the new arrangements, and they will need to be actively involved in locality delivery structures. 

Funding

Government is now routing previously ring-fenced grants for preventive initiatives such as Sure Start, the Children’s Fund, and teenage pregnancy into the Children’s Trust, through local authorities, to ensure maximum benefit in deploying all available resources to meet local needs and priorities.  This also links with the development of Local Area Agreements, for which Suffolk is a pilot authority.

Possible areas for scrutiny
Once the preparatory work for Children’s Trusts has been done, the Scrutiny committee may wish to consider scrutinising:

a)
accountability and pooled budgets

b)
improved resource allocation, needs analysis and performance management i.e. the commissioning process

c) governance
For further information please see http://www.everychildmatters.gov.uk/aims/childrenstrusts/
Key dates and timings

Nov 2005
- Discussion paper to Cabinet on the integration of children’s  services

Apr 2006
- Integrated directorate for children and young people’s services to be in place together with plans for the integration of local services

Dec 2007
- A Children’s Trust for Suffolk

Contact officer

Barbara Newton, County Manager for Children’s Futures 01473 265183

Jill Sharp, Scrutiny Officer, 01473 264331

4. Childcare - current provision and the 10 Year strategy, (which includes Children's Centres)

The Government’s 10 year strategy for childcare states that childcare should be available for all families who want it.  Services should be shaped by local need and the role of local authorities will be crucial.

The government plans to legislate to make this vision a reality.  Proposals for the Childcare Bill include a new statutory duty for local authorities to “secure sufficient childcare’ for children form birth to 14, or to 16 for those with disabilities.  Within this, authorities will be required to give specific regard to the needs of lower-income families and those with disabled children.  

Underpinning this duty is the requirement to carry out a thorough assessment of the local childcare market.  And while councils are not expected to meet the needs of every working family, we will be expected to support the development of childcare where there is demand.  We will fill any gaps in services by providing training, business support and market information for providers and by supporting provider networks.

The Childcare Bill consultation was closed on the 7 October and we are awaiting the outcome of this consultation.

Ten Year Strategy

The Government’s Ten Year Strategy for early years and childcare, ‘Choice for parents, the best start for children’, was published in 2004.  Its key themes are:

i)     Choice and flexibility – greater choice for parents in how they balance their work commitments and family life through enhanced parental leave and easy access to Sure Start children’s centres for all.

ii) Availability – flexible childcare for all families with children aged up to 14 who need it: 12.5 hours a week free early education for all three and four year olds for 33 weeks a year, increasing to 38 weeks from April 2006.  From 2007, the entitlement will begin to increase to 15 hours a week with a longer-term aim form central government to increase to 20 hours a week.

iii) Quality – high quality of provision delivered by a skilled and qualified early years and childcare workforce, with full daycare settings professionally led and a strengthened qualification and career structure

iv) Affordability – affordable provision appropriate to their needs with substantial increases in tax-credit support

Children’s centres

Suffolk was set a target to create 8 children’s centres in the first round of centre development, 2004 – 06.  We are on target to meet this deadline.  We have begun planning for the second round target of creating 26 further Children’s Centres 2006-08.  Cabinet has approved this plan recently.

Children’s centres are to offer integrated, high quality services to children 0-5 across the county.

Possible areas for scrutiny
The Committee may wish to consider scrutinising Children’s centre development and once completed the implementation of the Childcare Act.

Key dates and timings

As listed above

Contact officer

Viki Muller, Head of Early Years and Childcare, 01473 264675

Jill Sharp, Scrutiny Officer, 01473 264331

5. Fostering – Policies

This issue was raised during the Scrutiny committee meeting on 15 Sept 05.  

"Children and young people who are placed in foster care should experience it positively. We must meet individual needs and respect identity through our involvement. A young person's experience in foster care should contribute to their overall sense of well-being"

Suffolk Fostering Service, Mission Statement
Services Provided

Immediate Placements: a child is placed with a friend or family member(s) who is subsequently approved as a foster carer.

Short Term Placements: for either a period of assessment, and/or interim placement prior to permanence through reunification with parents, adoption or a long term foster placement.

Long Term Fostering as a permanent alternative to adoption.

Shared Care: regular respite to children living at home in order to support children in need and prevent the child becoming looked after.

Short Breaks: families caring for a child with additional needs to receive regular, planned breaks.

Contract Carer: a scheme to reward self employed Foster Carers with a regular fee, in addition to normal allowances, if they care for more challenging children.  This is an alternative to residential care or a purchased placement.

Special Circumstances: Extra financial resources are made available to carers who offer permanent foster homes to children with profound disabilities or large sibling groups (i.e four and over).

Performance indicators:

Annual spend on looked after children divided by the total number of children under 18 years old in the county. (2003-4)  

Suffolk £94.74; Norfolk £163.97; Shropshire £78.94 

Average gross weekly expenditure per looked after child in foster care (including respite and short term placements) (2003-4)

Suffolk £269.88; Cambs £476.59; Somerset £186.89

Average gross weekly expenditure per looked after child in a children’s home (including respite and short term placements) (2003-04)

Suffolk £1528.14; Worcestershire £2980.77; Cambs £784.91

The unit costs for in-house placements are around £243.07 per week compared to from £619.50 per week for the most competitive agency operating in Suffolk, which does not offer specialist placements or anything over and above the in-house service, but does offer better payments to staff and carers.

CSCI (Commission of Social Care Inspection) is carrying out its annual inspection of the Fostering Service from 17th to 28th October.  During this period inspectors will be making a number of visits including three locality fostering teams; salaried carer scheme; Foster Care support groups; Kinship Foster carers support group (where Looked after Children are fostered by family or friend of the child); Training coordinators for foster carers; Recruitment and Publicity Manager Fostering; Looked after Children Education Team; Both Chairmen of the Fostering Panel; Looked after Children Health Team; Assistant Director; and Head of Fostering Service.

The inspectors will also be reading case files of foster carers, children placed and reviewing responses to questionnaires sent to foster carers, placing social workers and foster children over 8 years old.

After the inspection, the County Council should receive a draft report within 28 days.  There will be 28 days for the council to look at it and make any necessary changes to any factual inaccuracies.  It will then be finalised by CSCI and sent for publication four weeks later.  It will also be included on the CSCI website http://www.csci.org.uk/ in their directory of care services.

Possible areas for scrutiny
The Scrutiny committee may wish to consider scrutinising:

i) the policy that leads to the balance of agency fostering, salaried and non-salaried foster carers;

ii) the strategies in place within the council to meet challenge and competition from other providers of foster care (this could address value for money and also development of our own in house service).

If the committee feels that the financial aspects of the contracts for agency placements needs scrutiny then the Finance and Procurement Scrutiny Committee may be best placed to undertake this work.  

Key dates and timings

17-28 Oct CSCI inspection of the Fostering Service.  Report to be published by February 2006.

Contact officer

Hayley Phillips, Head of Fostering 01473 264726 

Jill Sharp, Scrutiny Officer, 01473 264331
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